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UNIVERSITY OF ESSEX

SENATE

Wednesday 25 January 2023
2pm – 4.40pm
MINUTES

(Unreserved)

	Chair
	Professor Anthony Forster, Vice-Chancellor



	Present
	Nashwa Alsakka, Dakota Anton, Professor Rossella Argenziano, Dr Louise Beard, Callum Broadbent, Ej-Francis Caris-Hamer, Professor Carrillo Tudela, Dr Tracey Costley, Professor Edward Codling,  Professor Pam Cox, Dr Hongsheng Dai, Matthew De Abaitua, Professor Madeline Eacott, Professor Winifred Eboh,  Nathan Edwards, Fiona Elsted, Professor Maria Fasli, Professor Lorna Fox O’Mahony, Dr Hannah Gibson, Professor Claudia Girardone, Professor Faten Ghosn, Dr Georgi Grahovski, Professor Chris Greer, Dr Laurie James-Hawkins, Professor Nancy Kula, Professor Andrew Le Sueur, Kit Lindsley, Dr Ruth Lowry, Professor Kevin Lu, Professor Peter Lynn,  Professor Shane Martin, Professor Ian Maynard, Professor Dominic Micklewright,  Professor Onyeka Osuji,  Professor Silke Paulmann, Dr Clotilde Pégorier, Professor Diana Bullen Presciutti, Dr Andrew Priest, Dr Róisín Ryan-Flood, Professor Leo Schalkwyk, Professor Reinhold Scherer, Dr Stevphen Shukaitis, Richard Stock, Cathy Walsh, Joanne Webb, Nifemi Wilson-Adu 

	
	

	Apologies
	Andrew Boer, Professor Katharine Cockin, Dr Raynee Gutting, Professor Victoria Joffe, Dr Chris Main, Dr Rick O’Gorman, Ashahar Soomro

	
	

	Secretary
	Bryn Morris, Registrar and Secretary

	
	

	In attendance
	Professor Leanne Andrews, Professor Andrew Canessa, Dr Anna Hardiman-McCartney, Emma Hardy, Lucy Johnson, Professor Stavroula Karapapa, Andrew Keeble, Sara Limerick, Professor Natasha Lindstaedt, Vanessa Potter, Alex Seabrook, Dr Rob Singh, Dr Lisa Smith, Emma Stock

For item 9: Dr Kirstie Cochrane

For item 10: Dr Dave Parry

	
	

	ANNOUNCEMENTS
	

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Cathy Walsh, our Director of Library and Cultural Services was attending her last Senate meeting.  On behalf of Senate,  the VC thanked Cathy for the extraordinary work she had undertaken in leading the transformation of the University’s Library services, the positive impact she had on the University’s mission, and in providing such amazing support for both staff and students.
	01/23

	
	
	

	Recommended to Council
	that in accordance with the University Policy on the Establishment of Named Chairs and through an extension of the memorandum of understanding the University has in place with the UNHCR, Professor Gilbert’s current professorial post in Essex Law School be modified to become the Sérgio Vieira de Mello Professor.
	02/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Following conclusion of the Review of the Size and Shape of Council, a call for elections to Council will be issued shortly for two academic members of Senate whose membership of Senate runs through to at least 31 July 2024, one of whom must be a Head of Department or School.  The VC encouraged Senate members who were eligible to consider standing and to speak to a current or former elected Council member or the Registrar and Secretary if they would like further information.   
	03/23

	
	

	MINUTES OF MEETING HELD ON 2 NOVEMBER 2022 (S/23/01)
	

	
	
	

	Senate Approved
	The minutes of the meeting held on 2 November 2022.
	04/23

	
	
	

	MATTERS ARISING FROM MINUTES
	

	
	
	

	None
	
	05/23

	
	
	

	BUSINESS TAKEN WITHOUT DISCUSSION
	

	
	

	Senate Noted and Approved
	
	06/23

	
	
	

	FORMAL BUSINESS (S/23/02)
	

	
	

	Appointment of the Head of the School of Life Sciences
	

	
	
	

	Recommended to Council
	that in accordance with Ordinance 9, and upon receipt of a joint nomination from the members of academic staff holding posts allocated to the department and the Vice-Chancellor, Professor Terry McGenity be appointed as Head of the School of Life Sciences, for the following period:

1/8/23 – 31/7/26
	07/23

	
	

	Appointment of the Head of the Department of Sociology
	

	
	
	

	Recommended to Council
	that in accordance with Ordinance 9, and upon receipt of a joint nomination from the members of academic staff holding posts allocated to the department and the Vice-Chancellor, Professor Linsey McGoey be appointed as Head of the Department of Sociology, for the following period:

1/8/23 – 31/7/26
	08/23

	
	

	Appointment of the Head of the School of Sport, Rehabilitation and Exercise Sciences
	

	
	
	

	Recommended to Council
	that in accordance with Ordinance 9, and upon receipt of a joint nomination from the members of academic staff holding posts allocated to the department and the Vice-Chancellor, Professor Nelson Cortes be appointed as Head of the School of Sport, Rehabilitation and Exercise Sciences, for the following period:

1/8/23 – 31/7/26
	09/23

	
	

	Appointment of the Faculty Dean Research for the Faculty of Arts and Humanities
	

	
	
	

	Recommended to Council
	that following recommendation by a Selection Committee convened in accordance with Ordinance 8, Professor Dorina-Maria Buda be appointed as the Faculty Dean Research (Arts and Humanities), for the following period:

1/9/23 – 31/8/26
	10/23

	
	

	Re-appointment of the Acting Faculty Dean Research for the Faculty of Arts and Humanities
	

	
	
	

	Recommended to Council
	that in accordance with Ordinance 8, paragraph 15, the term of office of Professor Stavroula Karapapa, currently 1/1/23 – 23/4/23 be extended for the following period:

24/4/23 – 31/8/23
	11/23

	
	

	Senate Election to the Honorary Degrees and Honorary Fellowships Committee Result
	

	
	

	Senate Noted
	that Professor David O’Mahony, Senate member from the Faculty of Arts and Humanities, was elected unopposed to serve on the Honorary Degrees and Honorary Fellowships Committee for the period 2022-23 to 2024-25.
	12/23

	
	

	Amendment to the appointment of an Appeals Officer
	

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	that following the appointment of Barry Pryer as an Appeals Officer for the period 1/1/23 – 30/9/23, the appointment start-date was brought forward to 10/11/22 to provide additional cover.
	13/23

	
	

	Amendment to the fte for the role of Faculty Progress and Assessment Officer 
	

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	that to support the growth and changing demographic in our student population since the roles were initially approved in July 2015, approval has been given to increase the capacity of the role of the Faculty Progress and Assessment Officer from 0.3fte to 0.4fte.
	14/23

	
	

	Appointment of Faculty Progress and Assessment Officer for Science and Health
	

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	that following recommendation by a Selection Committee, Jessie Mallinson has been appointed as the Faculty Progress and Assessment Officer for the Faculty of Science and Health for the following period:

16/1/23 – 31/12/25
	15/23

	
	

	Continuation of the optional additional year for Pathway to Permanency (P2P)
	

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	As part of our support for P2P staff during the pandemic, Senate had previously approved a recommendation to add an optional additional year of time to every P2P ‘clock’, while noting that any colleague was free to apply for permanency as soon as they were ready. This policy was approved for colleagues who started in AY 2019-20 and AY 2020-21. Noting that in AY 2021-22, we were still managing some effects of the pandemic, the Chair of Senate has approved an extension of this recommendation to apply to colleagues who started in AY 2021-22.
	16/23

	
	

	Changes to Rules of Assessment
	

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	that changes to the Rules of Assessment for Aegean Omiros College have been approved, by the Chair of Senate on behalf of Senate, to ensure they are in place for new students starting in January 2023 and also communicated as soon as possible to current students.   A detailed summary is provided in Senate paper S/23/02, Appendix A.  
	17/23

	
	

	VICE-CHANCELLOR’S REPORT AND ORAL BRIEFING (S/23/03)
	

	
	

	Received
	The Vice-Chancellor’s written report to Senate.  
	18/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The Registrar and Secretary provided an update to Senate on the work underway to fix the gas leak on the Colchester Campus that had been identified on the evening of Tuesday 24th affecting offices, teaching and lab facilities, and student accommodation. Student residences without heating were being prioritised first with work across all buildings expected to be completed by Thursday 26th.  [Secretary’s Note:  Repairs were completed and heating was restored to student accommodation, 24 hour study spaces and some academic buildings on the evening of Wednesday 25th, and all remaining buildings by the afternoon on Thursday 26th.]
	19/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The PVC Education provided an update for Senate on the actions that had been undertaken in response to the low level of students passing in some programmes in Essex Pathways in AY2020-21.  She reminded Senate that at its 26 January 2022 meeting, she had reported on a suite of actions being taken to deliver better outcomes for current and future cohorts, including an Education Review of the Department.  
	20/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The implementation and impact of the approved actions have been actively monitored, resulting in improvements in student engagement and success in many of the pathways, but continuing concerns have been raised about the rates of success of students on the sociology pathway, including levels of engagement and attainment for the current cohort of students. Until these issues can be fully investigated and assurance given, recruitment to the sociology pathway within Essex Pathways Department for 2023-24 has been paused and additional support for those students currently on the sociology pathway is being put in place to maximise student success. Updates will be provided to Senate when there is further information.    
	21/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted 
	The PVC Education provided an update on the information provided in the VC’s report on the current industrial action.  She confirmed that the marking and assessment boycott referred to in the report is no longer going ahead but 18 days of industrial action have been called by UCU across February and March alongside continued action short of a strike.  
	22/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The industrial action will have an impact on some of our students' learning and experience, but different students will be affected in different ways and some not affected at all.  Senate acknowledged that this current cohort of students had already been severely disrupted by the effects of the pandemic and previous industrial action, and that it was important that the University supports these students as much as possible.   
	23/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The PVC Education confirmed that during the Industrial action, the University will remain open on all our campuses and the library and other study spaces will continue to be available.  Arrangements are in place to ensure that all intended learning outcomes are safeguarded, students have access to the materials to support their education, and will be fairly and properly assessed. All departments have been asked to identify subjects that are not taught during the industrial action and ensure that this information is reflected in assessments so that students are not disadvantaged.  The Board of Examiners will be made aware of any significant strike impact on particular courses or modules, so they are in a position to take it into account. Students can also submit an extenuating circumstances application to reflect their own personal circumstances, should they wish.
	24/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The PVC Education reported that she had written to all students on Monday to notify them of the industrial action, and the Academic Registrar had written to all Heads of Department with advice and guidance on the possible measures that departments can take to support students at this difficult time.  In particular, it would be helpful if departments can send their own communications to students advising on arrangements in their particular departments.  
	25/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The Academic Registrar reported on the detailed planning that is underway to mitigate the impact of a possible marking and assessment boycott later in the year to ensure that students are able to progress and graduate.  The PVC Education confirmed that following the summer assessment period and the outcomes of the Boards of Examiners, confirmation that student learning outcomes have been met would be undertaken through standard quality assurance processes and reported to Senate in the normal way.
	26/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	In recognition of the work that had been paused as part of the University’s response to the pandemic, the VC reported that Council would be considering a proposal to extend the current Strategic Planning Period which is currently due to end in July 2025 at its 13th March meeting.   Further detail would be provided to Senate at its 26th April meeting.
	27/23

	
	
	

	RE-APPOINTMENT OF PROFESSOR MADELINE EACOTT AS PRO-VICE-CHANCELLOR EDUCATION (S/23/04)
	

	
	

	Received
	A paper recommending an extension for Professor Madeline Eacott in her role as PVC Education.
	28/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The extension would allow the University time to recruit and allow for a sufficient transition with a formal start-date for Professor Eacott’s successor of no later than 1 October 2024.
	29/23

	
	
	

	Recommended to Council
	that in accordance with Ordinance 7, paragraph 8, and following two previous terms of office, covering the period 2/1/18 – 1/1/21, and 2/1/21 – 1/1/24, Professor Madeline Eacott be re-appointed for the following period:

2/1/24 – 30/9/24
	30/23

	
	
	

	ADMISSIONS AND RECRUITMENT UPDATE (VERBAL UPDATE)
	

	
	
	

	Received 
	A verbal update on admissions and recruitment for October 2023 entry.
	31/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The DVC reported on a continuation of current trends for the UK sector and the University, and particular challenges in alignment of the UG home market following the pandemic.  She confirmed that work was underway with Departments to draw out their compelling research and education strengths to ensure the University is well placed to recruit its fair share of talented students once the UK market realigns.  Senate noted the important of a strong NSS performance in supporting recruitment, particularly through clearing.
	32/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The DVC reported continued growth in the PGT market in almost all departments, with work underway to model capacity, and to recalibrate the shape of our campuses through capital investment in new teaching spaces and IT Labs to meet the needs of the new intake. The DVC updated Senate on registrations for the January 2023 starts, and the continuing growth in demand for this provision.  Growth in PGR application numbers were also noted.
	33/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Senate thanked the DVC for her leadership and colleagues in academic departments and professional services for their work  on supporting student recruitment. 
	34/23

	
	
	

	THE STRATEGIC USE OF QR UPLIFT FUNDING RESULTING FROM OUR STRONG PERFORMANCE IN REF 2021 (S/23/05)

	

	Received
	A report on a series of investments approved by USG relating to the strategic use of quality-related research (QR) funding following a strong performance in Research Excellence Framework (REF) 2021.
	35/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	As a result of our strong performance in REF 2021 in which the University has improved its Research Power rankings to 34th, the University has received a significant uplift in QR income.  This increase has strengthened our capacity to optimise our research environment and invest in research areas that can demonstrate excellence, vision and scale of ambition to deliver world-class research outcomes. 
	36/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Informed by extensive consultation with academic and professional services colleagues across the institution, the PVC Research reported that investments have been approved in the areas of Open Research, Research Environment (PGR studentships), Impact Support, and Research Support (REO staff posts).  In addition, further proposals will be brought forward for consideration during the 2023 Spring Planning Round including proposed further investment in our research environment including a second round of PGR studentships and Essex Interdisciplinary Post-Doctoral Fellowships, alongside further staffing proposals within the REO to enhance our research support.
	37/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Senate welcomed the investment proposals and discussed the important role that the PhD community plays in the research environment.  Alongside the additional QR funding, it would continue to be important to make use of the full range of opportunities to grow our PGR studentships including through CDTs, DTPs, business and industry partnerships, and making use of match-funding via DOBs or ICRs where appropriate.  The DVC encouraged departments to bring forward requests for any opportunities requiring match-funding so that all options to support additional studentships could be considered.
	38/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Senate thanked the PVC Research for his leadership and agreed it would be helpful to have an update report in due course.
	39/23

	
	
	

	PGR REVIEW PHASE 1 (S/23/06)
	

	
	
	

	Received
	An update on progress with the PGR Review including Phase 1 recommendations and plans for Phase 2.
	40/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The insights from the work undertaken during Phase 1 in relation to size, completion rates, the contribution of PGR students to the REF, inclusivity, employability, and funding, and opportunities for quality growth that aligned with the UK Government’s New Deal for Postgraduate Research.
	41/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Recommendations from Phase 1 that had already been implemented and further recommendations in relation to the planned quality growth in total PGR numbers. To address findings in relation to inclusivity, Senate also noted the planned inclusivity interventions for introduction at the PGR admissions application stage.
	42/23

	
	
	

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Senate discussed the importance of making use of the full range of funding opportunities, including working with external partners, and to further support growth, suggested greater flexibility in start-dates for PGR students.
	43/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Senate thanked Professor Bahun as outgoing Dean PGRE for her work on Phase 1 and noted that Professor Martin would be leading on the completion of the Review and the production of the Phase 2 Report, which would be brought to Senate in due course.
	44/23

	
	
	

	DRAFT ENTERPRISE AND INNOVATION SUB-STRATEGY (S/23/07)

	

	Received
	A paper setting out the final draft of the Enterprise and Innovation Sub-Strategy to 2025.
	45/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The Sub-Strategy sets out a vision for a step-change in developing a culture of innovation at the University of Essex, and the enterprising environment that supports it.  It aims to build on and scale-up our enterprise and innovation successes to enable more opportunities for the wider University community to engage in our enterprise and innovation activities, and create a nationally recognised innovative environment and enterprising culture that connects all of our enterprise and innovation activities.  Through the actions set out in the plan, the Sub-Strategy seeks to enhance research impact, student experience and employability, and create productive and sustainable collaborations to support growth in the scale of these activities. 
	46/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Senate discussed the importance of embedding enterprise more fully, both in the curriculum and through extra curricula skills development, as a means of engaging the wider University community. Through implementation of the Sub-Strategy, it would be important that every student from every background has the opportunity to develop an enterprising mindset and develop skills that will boost their graduate outcomes.   
	47/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The Registrar and Secretary briefed Senate on the opportunities being provided for our students and graduates through internships and graduate employment by tenant companies based at the Knowledge Gateway and the Business Innovation Centre, and updated Senators on the planned new location for the Institute for Public Health and Wellbeing.  Senate discussed opportunities to capitalise on new government and regional initiatives, and local partners, particularly in areas that connect well with the University’s research strengths and expertise.  
	48/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The University’s excellent record in working with the public and third sector, and noted Research England’s latest KEF2 report, in which the University was ranked joint 3rd in Cluster X and 12th in the sector.  Senate welcomed the Sub-Strategy as a means of ensuring that work continued in this important area and thanked the DVC Research and Director of the REO and his team for their leadership in this area.   
	49/23

	
	
	

	Recommended to Council
	that the Enterprise and Innovation Sub-Strategy to 2025, as set out in Senate paper S/23/07 be approved.
	50/23

	
	
	

	DRAFT SPORT SUB-STRATEGY (S/23/08)


	

	Received
	A paper setting out the final draft of the Sport Sub-Strategy to 2028.
	51/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The importance of the Sub-Strategy to the University’s education and research mission, the wider student experience and the University’s reputation. Senate noted the five priority areas, objectives, performance indicators and actions for the delivery of sporting and physical wellness activities in support of the University’s strategic objectives.  The Sub-Strategy had been developed through extensive consultation and collaboration with the Students’ Union and relevant academic departments, in particular SRES, to ensure that the aspects of the Sub-Strategy that are relevant to student experience are a fully integrated part of the transformational education and research experience.
	52/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Senate welcomed the Sub-Strategy and discussed a number of regional initiatives and opportunities that could contribute to realising the aims of the Sub-Strategy.  Senate agreed it would be helpful to have the wider context referenced more explicitly within the Sub-Strategy.
	53/23

	
	
	

	Recommended to Council
	that subject to the inclusion of reference to the wider context as a framing point within the Sub-Strategy, the Sport Sub-Strategy to 2028, as set out in Senate paper S/23/08 be approved.
	54/23

	
	
	

	ANNUAL REPORT ON THE CODE OF STUDENT CONDUCT 2021-22 (S/23/09)


	

	Received
	The annual report on the Code of Student Conduct, drawing on analysis and data and providing assurance of the effectiveness of the Code.
	55/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	As the first post-pandemic year, AY2021-22 saw a return to some of the pre-pandemic patterns of behaviour.  As the University has grown, the overall levels of misconduct have remained proportionate to student numbers, with a greater concentration of misconduct at the Colchester Campus due to its size and larger on-campus residential population.  Senate noted insights contained in the Report on the conduct process itself, work that had been undertaken by the SU Advice Service, and on issues relating to conduct between staff and students.  
	56/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	An increase in the reported number of serious cases, the actions 

undertaken in response which are ongoing, and the welcome reduction in numbers of serious cases in the autumn term of 2022-23.  Senate noted the importance of remaining vigilant and noted in particular the ongoing risk that reduced numbers of allegations may be as a result of reduced reporting.  It was therefore important that staff and students continue to have confidence in our processes.  The Academic Registrar reported that work was underway with the Students’ Union through the Safeguarding Advisory Group to better understand where students may not be confident that their allegation will be handled in the right way.
	57/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The Registrar and Secretary reported on a welcome shift in the pattern of complaining and reported students by ethnicity to better align with the overall student population.  He also reported on a significant increase in the use of temporary and preventative measures, such as non-contact orders and partial campus bans, as a positive means of  safeguarding students during the course of an investigation.  Senate noted that in a small number of cases, complete campus bans may be put in place if it is determined through a risk assessment process that this is necessary to ensure the safety and wellbeing of our community.  Senate noted the importance of establishing our values through welcome and registration and that our zero-tolerance approach means that we will always take action.  
	58/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Senate discussed raising awareness of the mechanisms through which misconduct can be reported and that these needed to be well supported and accessible. Senate also noted the work that is underway to look in more detail at safety concerns that have been raised through the Student Safety Working Group.  Senate discussed the range of measures and suggested that an additional useful measure may be the numbers of cases that are dismissed.  
	59/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Senate noted the range of activities and actions implemented in year in 2021/22 in response to in-year analysis of conduct issues; and the further actions under way during 2022-23 to enhance the operation of the Code, support our students and respond to developments in the wider HE sector.  Senate thanked the Academic Registrar and his team for their work on managing and operating the Code.
	60/23

	
	
	

	SENATE EFFECTIVENESS REVIEW: REPORT AND RECOMMENDATIONS (S/23/10)

	

	Received
	The report and recommendations arising from the review of the effectiveness of Senate undertaken in 2021/22.
	61/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The review concluded that Senate continues to work effectively and in line with governance arrangements set out in Ordinance 14-19 and there were no substantial reasons for making wholesale changes.  The review focused on six main areas: size and shape; the effectiveness of the membership; the balance of focus across Senate’s areas of responsibility; operating effectiveness; information and communication; and Senate’s relationship with Council.  The report set out a range of recommendations to improve practice, enhance the operation of Senate, build the understanding and confidence of Senate members in order that all members are able to fully exercise their responsibilities, and increase the engagement of the University community. 
	62/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The Registrar and Secretary drew Senate’s attention to a proposed amendment to recommendation 1 from the Students’ Union to add the Postgraduate Convenor to the standing members of Senate and to reduce the number of student members nominated for the year by the SU President from three to two.
	63/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Senate discussed the balance of ex-officio and elected members in the context of the benchmarking data that had been provided. Senate noted that the Task and Finish Group’s view was that it was fundamentally important for a number of role holders at the University to be directly engaged in the work of Senate and that this was an integral part of the effectiveness of Senate and its ability to discharge its responsibilities through our articles of governance.  This was particularly the case for HoD members who are responsible for the delivery of academic strategy through our departments.  
	64/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Senate discussed the recommendation to review and reduce the numbers of observers and attendees of Senate and noted that it had been reported through the Review that the numbers of people attending Senate can feel intimidating.  Alongside a review of the numbers in attendance, the report also made a number of recommendations to increase support, in particular for new members.   
	65/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Work to encourage Senate staff members to disclose their equality and diversity data would be undertaken in line with the University’s approach and undertaken sensitively.  It was noted that the wording of this recommendation could be clarified.  
	66/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	There may be opportunities to increase the level of interest in standing for Senate and the diversity of members, as well as raise awareness of other committee membership opportunities to make use of staff interest and talents through work that is being developed in relation to committee membership by the Race Equality Charter Group.
	67/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	It could be helpful to bring Senate elections forward to provide a choice of dates to attend a Senate meeting as an observer prior to attending as a full member.  It was agreed that observations should be optional.
	68/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Senate thanked Emma Hardy and the members of the Task & Finish Group for their work on the review.
	69/23

	
	
	

	Recommended to Council
	that the Senate Effectiveness Review Report and Recommendations as set out in Senate paper S/23/10 be approved, with the following amendments:

Recommendation 1

To revise the student membership of Senate as set out below and in accordance with Ordinance 13 

Student members

President of the Students’ Union

Vice-President of the Students’ Union (Southend) or President East 15 Loughton

Vice-President (Education) of the Students’ Union

Faculty Convenors (3)
Postgraduate Convenor

Postgraduate Taught Officer

Postgraduate Research Officer

Three Two student members from within the Sabbatical Officers and Convenors of the Students’ Union nominated for the year by the President of the Students’ Union and approved by the Students’ Union Trustees.  

2e  In nominating student members for the Senate, the Students’ Union President must ensure that the constitution of student members is able to represent undergraduate, postgraduate taught and postgraduate research matters, and the student experience across all three campuses, as appropriate to the remit of Senate. Student members of the Senate shall hold office for one year; if re-elected in any subsequent year, they shall also be eligible to serve be re-elected as a members of the Senate in the year immediately following and in any subsequent year.

Recommendation 4

To support the identification of positive actions, to actively encourage Senate staff members to disclose their personal data, in accordance with University Policy and Procedures.
	70/23

	
	
	

	MATTERS TO BE BROUGHT TO THE ATTENTION OF COUNCIL VIA THE SENATE REPORT TO COUNCIL (VERBAL REPORT)
	

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	In addition to matters of business that would be included in the Senate Report to Council or provided to Council as separate papers, Senate agreed that the report should draw Council’s attention to:
· The steps endorsed by Senate in relation to the Sociology Pathway in the Essex Pathway Department.

· The measures that are in place to ensure learning outcomes are safeguarded in the context of the Industrial Action.
	71/23

	
	
	

	ACADEMIC PARTNERSHIPS ANNUAL REPORT (S/23/11)
	

	
	
	

	Received
	An update and appraisal of the University’s institutional portfolio of academic partnerships including the Partnerships Sub-Strategy and Action Plan, ongoing management of the impact of the  COVID-19 pandemic, an update on academic leadership roles for partnerships, and governance and risk management.  The Report also included a summary report on each academic partnership, new academic partnership opportunities under development, European university networks, international opportunities for University of Essex students, and a note on link agreement (admission/progression) partners and research partnerships.
	72/23

	
	
	

	Recommended to Council
	that the arrangements set out in paper S/23/11 provide appropriate assurance of governance arrangements.
	73/23

	
	

	
	
	

	REPORTS FROM COMMITTEES

	

	EDUCATION COMMITTEE (S/23/12)
	

	
	

	Received
	The report from Education Committee.
	74/23

	
	
	

	
	Academic Quality and Standards Committee Terms of Reference
	

	Senate Approved 
	that the following change to the Terms of Reference for Academic Quality and Standards Committee, be made with immediate effect:

To consider documents from external bodies, specifically but not exclusively the Office for Students (OfS) and the Quality Assurance Agency (QAA), concerning academic quality and standards issues and the implications for provision leading to University of Essex awards and to co-ordinate a University-level response where required.


	75/23

	
	Academic Offences Procedure
	

	Senate Noted
	The Dean UGE reported on the emergence of AI Chatbot technology and the complex issues that it presents in relation to assessment, deterrent, detection, and casework. A change to the Academic Offences Procedure is being recommended for introduction with immediate effect to prohibit the use of AI technology in the submission of assessed work. Following approval, a communication would be issued immediately to staff and students, and this would be followed by the development of guidance and further communications. The Dean UGE was currently chairing an Academic Integrity Task and Finish Group, and staff with expertise were encouraged to contribute. Any suspected use of AI for assessment purposes should be addressed through our Academic Offences procedures.
	76/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Senate discussed a number of challenges and complexities and noted the potential for the use of AI in forms of assessment other than written. Senate agreed to strike the word ‘written’ from the recommendation.
	77/23

	
	
	

	Senate Approved
	that the following change to Section 1.2c of the Academic Offences Procedure, with immediate effect:

“false authorship or contract cheating, including that is the soliciting of a third party or the use of artificial intelligence, machine learning or other automated technology, to provide produce written material that is then submitted for assessment and presented as one’s own original work;”
	78/23

	
	
	

	RESEARCH COMMITTEE (S/23/13)


	

	Received
	The report from Research Committee.
	79/23

	
	
	

	Recommended to Council
	to approve the establishment of the following centre, as set out in Senate paper S/23/13 Annex 1:

Financial Technology Centre EsseX (FinteX)

Host Department: Essex Business School

Director: Professor Franco Fiordelisi
	80/23

	
	
	


Emma Hardy

Deputy Academic Registrar

25 January 2023
2

